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Dear Interested Party: 
 
Thank you for your interest regarding the Permit to Install (PTI) Application No.  
APP-2024-0005 submitted by Smiths Creek Landfill, to the Michigan Department of 
Environment, Great Lakes, and Energy (EGLE), to permit an existing open flare with a 
proposed vacuum adsorption vessel to control odors.  The landfill is located at 
6779 Smiths Creek Road in Smiths Creek, Michigan. 
 
Pursuant to state and federal requirements, EGLE held a public comment period that 
ended on November 26, 2024, and a virtual public hearing on November 19, 2024, on 
its proposed conditional approval of the permit.  The Air Quality Division (AQD) received 
three sets of written comments during the public comment period and three sets of 
verbal comments were presented at the public hearing. 
 
After careful consideration of the issues and pursuant to the delegation of authority from 
the Director of EGLE, I have approved PTI No. 139-24 with modifications made to the 
proposed permit. 
 
The changes made to the permit include: 
 

• Special Condition II.3 – Correction of a typographical error to reference SC VI.4 
instead of SC V.4.  

• Special Condition VI.2 – Added language allowing Smiths Creek Landfill to also 
measure and record the methane content of the landfill gas using U.S. 
Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA) Method 3C.  

• Special Condition VI.6.a – Correction of the units in which the flare recorder will 
track the landfill gas flow rate from standard cubic feet per hour (scfh) to standard 
cubic feet per minute (scfm). 

• Special Condition VI.6.e – Correction of the units for the emission factors from 
HHV in MMBtu/cfm to LHV in Btu/scf.  

 
None of the modified conditions will result in changes to the allowed emissions, the 
impacts on the surrounding area, or the reviews performed by EGLE.    
 
One commentor questioned if the proposed project involved turbines.  The proposed 
project and associated permit only involved the open flare and the associated vacuum 
adsorption vessel to control odors, but no turbines.  
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